
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 

 

January 13, 2023 
 
BULLETIN #1442 
Re: Commissioner Issues Guidance on Coverage of Flood, Mudslide and Earth 
Movement Claims 
 
As California is dealing with massive flooding due to the recent rainstorms, 
Insurance Commissioner Ricardo Lara has issued a notice to all insurers 
providing homeowners and commercial property insurance regarding state law 
on coverage of mud flow, debris flow, mudslides, landslides and other similar 
events. 
 
The commissioner notes that the California Department of Insurance (CDI) is 
aware that many homeowners and commercial property policies exclude these 
events, but California Insurance Code Section 530 states that if wildfire (a 
covered peril) was the “efficient proximate cause” of these events, such 
exclusions are not enforceable. 
 
Commissioner Lara’s notice points to the pertinent sections of the law and 
several court cases that may provide guidance to insurers on how to apply the 
law to claims decisions. To read the commissioner’s notice, please click here.  
 
Although the notice is directed to insurers, surplus line brokers should also be 
aware of the notice and the law. 
 
Questions can be directed to Lisbeth Landsman-Smith, a senior staff attorney 
with the CDI, at (916) 492-3561 or lisbeth.landsman@insurance.ca.gov.  
 

https://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/codes_displayText.xhtml?lawCode=INS&division=1.&title=&part=1.&chapter=6.&article=2.
http://www.insurance.ca.gov/0250-insurers/0300-insurers/0200-bulletins/bulletin-notices-commiss-opinion/upload/notice-re-coverage-for-mudslide-and-earth-movement.pdf
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